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	DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS

Veterans Benefits Administration

Washington, D.C.  20420


December 28, 2007

Director (00/21)
In Reply Refer To: 211A

All VA Regional Offices
Fast Letter 07-27

SUBJECT:  Claims from veterans who served aboard the USS Ingersoll (DD652)

Background

The USS Ingersoll (DD 652) operated during the Vietnam Era as a Navy destroyer gunship conducting fire support missions along the coast of the Republic of Vietnam for military ground operations.  In addition to coastal duty, the USS Ingersoll traveled up the Saigon River on October 24th and 25th of 1965 to fire on enemy bases.  C&P Service has reviewed the ship’s deck logs, located at the National Archives and Records Administration (NARA), and confirmed this service on the “inland waterways” of the Republic of Vietnam.  As a result, the presumption of herbicide exposure, as described in 38 CFR 3.307(a)(6), can be extended to any crewmember who served aboard the vessel on these dates.  (See M21-1MR section IV.ii.2.C.10.b.)  

Regional Office Procedures

Regional offices should extend the presumption of herbicide exposure to any new claim involving a veteran who served aboard the USS Ingersoll during October 24th and 25th of 1965.  Additionally, if regional offices are aware that any such claim was denied due to lack of evidence for herbicide exposure, the claim should be reevaluated as soon as possible.  With previous denials, if other elements of the claim are in order and service connection for one of the presumptive diseases listed in 38 CFR 3.309(e) can now be awarded, the effective date will be governed by 38 CFR 3.816.

Verification that a veteran actually served aboard the ship during October 24th and 25th of 1965 may be obtained through a review of service medical records and/or service personnel records.  Navy personnel records generally list service aboard specific vessels with dates.  However, if this information cannot be obtained, e-mail C&P Service for verification.  Provide the veteran’s name, date of birth, VA claim number, Social Security number, and service number, if different from the Social Security number.  The name will be checked against the official crew manifest obtained from NARA and a response will be provided.  

Questions

Questions about this fast letter, as well as requests for crew member verification, should be submitted to VAVBAWAS/CO/211/AGENTORANGE.







/s/


Bradley G. Mayes 

Director

Compensation and Pension Service

